ANNEX 2

MINUTE 61/06 (AGENDA ITEM 9) - QUESTIONS WITH NOTICE FROM MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL

Questions
Answers

1.
COUNCILLOR BOB JOHNSTON
 

Would the Cabinet Member tell us how much money was spent in terms of design, consultation and Officer time in respect of (a) Radley and (b) Sunningwell on the traffic calming measures originally intended to alleviate any overspill effects from the Abingdon Integrated Traffic Scheme, and which will now not take place? 


COUNCILLOR DAVID ROBERTSON, CABINET MEMBER FOR TRANSPORT 

Halcrow Fox were employed to undertake an ‘Abingdon Villages Study’ which considered mitigation measures for a total of seven villages on the immediate road network adjacent to Abingdon. This involved them having numerous meetings with the parish councils and the holding of public exhibitions. Radley and Sunningwell (including Bayworth) were included in that study.

Consultancy fees of £42,480.93 were paid to Halcrow Fox for its completion.

This resulted in a ‘wish list’ of schemes/measures for each village most of which unfortunately have not achieved funding under the new LTP2 assessment.

However, due to some reallocation of 2005/06 funding we were able to implement the village gateway treatments identified for each village. A standard approach to their design was adopted and the treatments for Radley and Sunningwell were implemented for approximately £9,000 each.



SUPPLEMENTARY

I am amazed that the gateways cost £9,000.  Should the overspill effects of the Abingdon Integrated Traffic Scheme be greater than the modelling predicts will you give an undertaking to have another look at this issue and should further finance be identified will you undertake to inform the consultants that this is all the money available and any scheme should be designed for that sum?


SUPPLEMENTARY
We don’t include schemes that are effectively just wish lists.  A scheme designer is well aware that there is a cost allocated to a particular project.

2.
COUNCILLOR ALAN ARMITAGE
In the recent Oxford City Council elections, no Conservative Party candidates were elected and the Conservative share of the vote in the City fell to 12%.  Does the Leader now intend to change any of the Administration's policies for Oxford in response to this clear verdict of its residents?


COUNCILLOR KEITH MITCHELL, LEADER OF THE COUNCIL 

This Administration has no intention of changing its declared policies based on Low Taxes; Real Choice; Value for Money  for two very good reasons.

1 Our policies enabled us to increase our seats in the County Council from 24 to 44 at the May 2005 elections at the expense both of the Liberals and the Labour Group.  In the by-elections in May 2006, our policies enabled us to hold Banbury Grimsbury with an increased majority over Labour and with the Liberal Candidate trailing a poor third while, in Eynsham, we converted a Liberal majority of 469 into a Conservative one of 618.  We would be very foolish to abandon a winning formula.

2
Our manifesto pledges were made to the electorate;  they clearly placed their trust in them and in our intention to deliver them and we will do just that.

With regard to Oxford City, watch this space..................

Having answered this question, I would quite like to know if the Oxfordshire Liberals will be following the lead of their national leader in eschewing their previous policy of tax and spend?



SUPPLEMENTARY

Would you give me an assurance that you will listen to the views of the people of Oxford and their elected representatives on changes to the Administration’s policies for Oxfordshire?


SUPPLEMENTARY

I am the Cabinet Member with responsibility for Oxford City.  I am proud to have that job which involves listening.  I do give an undertaking that I will continue to listen to all the issues that impact on the lives of Oxford’s citizens.  With regard to watching this space, I think there might be some changes in Oxford and I am not sure Councillor Armitage will like them.



3.
COUNCILLOR ALAN ARMITAGE
 

Does the Cabinet Member for Transport acknowledge that his transport policies in Oxford are at least partly to blame for the Conservative Party's very poor performance in the recent City Council elections?  In particular, will he concede that residents are deeply hostile to the idea of paying for residents' parking permits, and that the Council's stated policy of introducing such charges may have to be abandoned?


COUNCILLOR DAVID ROBERTSON, CABINET MEMBER FOR TRANSPORT

No -  Conservative transport policies helped to deliver the election victory we enjoyed in May and subsequently helped with our by-election victory in Eynsham. 

Perhaps if the Liberal Democrats had been honest and followed through with the support they had given to the policy when they were in power under the  previous coalition, they might have avoided the disastrous results they suffered in May 2005 and May 2006.

There is no conclusive evidence that all residents are “deeply hostile to the idea of paying for residents’ parking”.  Such a comment pre-judges the result of the consultation, which is on-going until 20 July.  The results of the consultation will be reported to the Transport Implementation Committee (TIC) on 14 September 2006.  As a matter of fact, the policy of charging for residents’ parking permits to cover costs has been in place for a long time.  It is the changing circumstances in Oxford and increasing costs that prompt the application of the policy to Oxford.



SUPPLEMENTARY

This question was a genuine attempt to get some clarity on the question as to whether the Cabinet Member would consider changing the policy on residents’ parking charges in Oxford.  I am often asked by my constituents whether there is any point in responding to this consultation exercise because it seems that the County has already made up its mind and nothing will budge it. Would you answer whether you are prepared to change the policy of charging for residents’ parking in Oxford if the result of the public consultation is that the public is strongly opposed to it?


SUPPLEMENTARY

I am always quite happy to look at proposals and suggestions arising from consultation.  I would just remind Councillor Armitage that the policy of charging for residents’ parking places was put into place by the previous Council.  It is Council policy.  It is not within my remit to change that policy.  It was the Liberal Democrat support that actually pushed the policy through in the previous Council.

4.
COUNCILLOR JEAN FOOKS 
In November 2004 the County Council passed a motion, nem con, asking that all disabled parking spaces across the County be brought up to date by the end of the financial year 2005/6.  The Cabinet Member for Transport undertook to  provide resources to ensure that this happened.  Can he please explain why this has not happened?


COUNCILLOR DAVID ROBERTSON, CABINET MEMBER FOR TRANSPORT

A report explaining the complexity of the issue of disabled parking went to the Executive on 7 December 2004.  Subsequently a resource (Mike Ruse, Technical Assistant) was appointed in February 2005 to deal with Disabled Person’s Parking Places (DPPPs) throughout Oxfordshire.  He has made good progress in rationalising the policy between Oxford City and the rest of the County.  




As explained in the Executive report, before any new DPPPs could be put in, it was necessary to have a consolidation of the Disabled Parking Places’ Order for each District.  At that time it appeared this would be a fairly simple task.  Unfortunately this was not the case and our Solicitor informed us that the whole principle was fundamentally flawed.  Her point was that the form of words originally devised by Oxford City Council effectively suspended any other restriction on the site of the DPPP.  The Road Traffic Regulation Act does not permit this.  This is taking time to resolve.

The good news is that Consolidation Orders for the Vale of White Horse, South Oxfordshire and West Oxfordshire District Councils have now been made.  Cherwell and Oxford City will follow shortly.  

We have just finished consultation on new DPPPs in Vale of White Horse and a report is going to TIC on 20 July.  Consultation on South Oxfordshire has just started and it is programmed to report to TIC on 14 September.  West Oxfordshire consultation will follow shortly, with a report to TIC hopefully in October.  It may also be possible to report on Cherwell consultation at that meeting too, but it will depend on the response on South and West Oxfordshire consultations and the effect on workloads.  Oxford City will obviously be the largest consultation and most complex report and it is hoped to carry this out in the autumn with a report to TIC possibly in November, but if not, in January 2007.



SUPPLEMENTARY

There was a firm commitment that everything relating to disabled parking spaces would be completed by the end of the last financial year.  I have asked repeatedly what is happening and the reasons for the delay appear to be very much more to do with the lack of staff preparing traffic orders than with the consultation.  Do you agree that you need to have more staff working on traffic orders in order to fulfil your promise to the people of the County?


SUPPLEMENTARY

Oxford City has been the biggest delay and it is because of the restrictions and traffic regulation orders in force in Oxford.  The staff are working hard preparing the orders and there is a programme of implementing them over this year.  They will be implemented as quickly as possible.



5.
COUNCILLOR ZOÉ PATRICK
 

In view of the increasing concerns regarding pressure on our road network in Southern Oxfordshire, can the Cabinet member for Transport give me some indication what is currently being done on WAGITs (Wantage & Grove Integrated Transport study)?
COUNCILLOR DAVID ROBERTSON, CABINET MEMBER FOR TRANSPORT 

Both the Didcot Area Integrated Transport Strategy (ITS) Phase 2 and the Grove/Wantage Strategic Transport Strategy (STS) have been developed and approved by the County Council in outline form, but have been awaiting completion of a strategic traffic model for the Didcot/Wantage/Grove area before being taken forward.   This modelling work has now been completed.   In addition, the first stage of work on a Public Transport Strategy for the area is nearing completion.

A letter will be sent to all members of both the Didcot Area ITS and the Grove/Wantage STS, informing them of the recent work that has been undertaken and advising them of the way forward, including future meeting dates.



SUPPLEMENTARY

Will the Public Transport Strategy include a good bus service to the employment sites of Milton Park and Harwell and also the re-opening of Grove Station?


SUPPLEMENTARY

I don’t have the specific details of the Public Transport Strategy.  As Councillor Patrick knows, the reopening of Grove Station is an aim of this County Council.  It is low priority in this particular year as there is no likelihood of anything happening this year.  On bus services, we will have to look at what is needed and what can be achieved.



6.
COUNCILLOR DERMOT ROAF
 

Three Conservative Councillors were appointed by the Cabinet to represent the County Council on South East England Employers in 2005.  How many of them have attended meetings of this body?


COUNCILLOR KEITH MITCHELL, LEADER OF THE COUNCIL

All three Conservative members appointed to South East Employers have attended meetings during 2005/06.  Of the three meetings held during 2005/06, two had Oxfordshire representatives in attendance.  For the November 2005 meeting, there were clashes with meetings in County Hall and no-one was able to attend.



SUPPLEMENTARY

We have three places on South East Employers and we can send substitutes.  At the last meeting only one of the Oxfordshire Councillors attended.  The Cabinet refused to appoint opposition members who might well have been able to attend.  Does the Leader remember the fable of the dog and the manger?


SUPPLEMENTARY

I am grateful to Councillor Roaf for pointing out the lack of attendance.  I have stressed to my colleagues the importance of being there.  At the meeting when we weren’t properly represented, it was a last minute failure from the advising office.  However, I am not sure if it necessitates all three members attending on each occasion.



7.
COUNCILLOR DERMOT ROAF
 

The Cabinet has asked the Chief Executive to investigate ways of improving working between the City & District Councils and the County Council.  Parking in Oxford is controlled by both the County and City Councils (on-street and two Park-and-Rides by the County and off-street and three Park-and-Rides by the City).  What joint member meetings to co-ordinate policies have been held since May 2005?
COUNCILLOR DAVID ROBERTSON, CABINET MEMBER FOR TRANSPORT

A meeting was held on 7 February including City and County members and officers to discuss management and policy issues.  A further meeting has been arranged for the first week of July - this is later than would have been ideal due to elections for the City Council in May 2006.  As we now have a Liberal Democrat controlled City Council, I look forward to a speeding up of the process in the future. 

Quarterly meetings take place between officers of both County and City, also including police and bus operators, to deal with ongoing management and operational issues.



SUPPLEMENTARY

The County Council has decided to make parking free at Thornhill and Water Eaton and the City Council has decided to increase off-street charges.  Parking in Oxford should be integrated to enable the public to make real choices about parking in Oxford.   That is why there should be member involvement in co-ordination and not simply officer involvement.


SUPPLEMENTARY

I’m not quite sure where the question was, but I am in complete agreement that there should be a consistent policy across both councils.  Councillor Fooks’s portfolio at the City Council includes parking and I am keen to sit down with her to work out a consistent policy.

8.
COUNCILLOR BARBARA GATEHOUSE 

The budget for 2006/07 includes an undeliverable £0.5m “efficiency saving” on home support due to the use of assistive technology.   Officers have already decided to replace half of this “efficiency saving” with a different one.  Why was an undeliverable “efficiency saving” included in the Cabinet’s budget?


COUNCILLOR JIM COUCHMAN, CABINET MEMBER FOR SOCIAL CARE & POLICY COORDINATION

The context of the £0.5m efficiency saving on home support due to assistive technology is as follows.  The Directorate was asked to find £2m of efficiency savings for the corporate requirement and a further £7m of savings to meet its own pressures.  Savings in Home Support from the introduction of Telecare technology were originally set at £250k and savings of £300k were to be made from normal daily living equipment.  However it was felt that these savings on normal equipment would lead to a cut in service and we were likely to increase spending elsewhere.  This proposed saving was therefore taken out late in the budget setting process and an alternative had to be found.     

A further £30k was taken from residential care and the saving from assistive technology was increased to £500k.  This and the rationale for making £250k extra savings through technology was based on the experience of other local authorities specifically West Lothian who had demonstrated large savings by the introduction of technology in home support services and residential care.  This efficiency saving was expected to be challenging rather than undeliverable, and preferable to service cuts in terms of balancing the 


directorate’s budget.

However the re-tendered equipment contract commenced in April has given the opportunity to make savings on the purchasing of equipment and should enable us to save £250k from normal equipment without changing activity levels or reduce service.  As a result, it is therefore proposed that the £500k savings be made as follows; £250k from Home Support by using telecare and £250k from normal equipment as a result of the re-tendered contract.  A virement to this effect will be requested in due course.



SUPPLEMENTARY

Your answer implied that this Council could save £500,000 on home support in 2006/07 through the use of assistive technology.  If this was true why was the saving originally set at only £250,000?  Do you now accept that the £500,000 figure was unrealistic and apologise for using it as an excuse for taking money away from older people’s services.


SUPPLEMENTARY

I won’t apologise for the arrangements which are now in place and which give the minimum amount of disadvantage to older people.  We have to find Gershon efficiency savings and this is one of the ways in which the Social & Community Services will be doing it this year.

9.
COUNCILLOR JOHN SANDERS

Councillor Dermot Roaf has retrospectively tried to justify the fact that the Liberal Democrats’ budget amendments did not mention reintroduction of the evening and weekend parking charges for visitors to Oxford city centre by stating that “It is illegal for the council to budget for a surplus on street parking charges.” (Oxford Mail, May 15).


COUNCILLOR DAVID ROBERTSON, CABINET MEMBER FOR TRANSPORT

On paragraph 2, I can only answer for the Conservative budget, not for the Liberal Democrats.  The budget for 2006/07 includes £165k from the existing surplus on the parking account.  It is a reasonable expectation that on-street parking charges properly levied for traffic management purposes will continue to produce a surplus on the parking account each year but charges cannot be fixed to produce a pre-determined level of surplus.



Please can you confirm that both the Conservative budget and the Liberal Democrat budget amendments nevertheless depended on an anticipated subsidy of around £165k each year from the previous year’s on-street parking surplus to park and ride (arising from the removal of the park and ride charges)?

Please can you therefore help the Liberal Democrats to achieve more consistency in future by stating on the basis of legal advice:

(a) whether or not it was legal for the Council to budget on the basis of this anticipated subsidy of around 165k each year;

(b) whether or not it would have been legal for the Council to budget on the basis of a larger anticipated subsidy from 2007/08 onwards that would have reduced net expenditure on parking to zero (linked to an anticipated transport policy decision to reintroduce evening and weekend parking charges for visitors to Oxford city centre in 2006/07 with the aim of deterring unnecessary car use)?


On paragraph 3, the answer is No – the Liberal Democrats are quite capable of helping themselves!

SUPPLEMENTARY

Your answer refers to a reasonable expectation that on-street parking charges will continue to produce a surplus each year.  Do you accept that the Council’s Revenue Budget Plans for 2007/08 onwards anticipate the continued use of that surplus?
SUPPLEMENTARY

Yes I am aware.  Apparently it is a legitimate use of that funding where one can pre-determine that there will be a surplus on the account but what it can be spent on is restricted.

10.
COUNCILLOR OLIVE MCINTOSH-STEDMAN

Please could you update me on the uptake of the £40 to encourage pupils to stay on at school until 18?


COUNCILLOR MICHAEL WAINE, CABINET MEMBER FOR SCHOOLS IMPROVEMENT

In Oxfordshire in 2004-5 uptake of Education Maintenance Allowances Post 16 is very good following a successful promotional campaign: actual take up as a % of projected take up is 103% for 16 year olds and 96.37% for 17 year olds.



SUPPLEMENTARY

Do you agree that we should be pleased and congratulate the Labour Government for making this provision?


SUPPLEMENTARY

I am not quite sure how much confidence the Labour Government actually has in its own work in this area.  I do feel on a personal basis that young people need to have that choice.



11.
COUNCILLOR DEBORAH GLASS WOODIN 
How much is the closure and policing of Magdalen Bridge for the May Day celebrations costing the County Council and our partners in this decision?


COUNCILLOR RAY JELF, CABINET MEMBER FOR COMMUNITY SAFETY

I am unable to give the costs of other organisations and therefore you will have to seek these costs from the other corresponding agencies.  However I can say that Oxfordshire County Council's costs were minimal, as the officers normally attend such planning meetings as part of their normal contingency role.

Actual Directorate costs incurred were:-

E&E Highways

* Signage & barriers - £1563 (higher this year, as it was a Bank Holiday/lower next year)

* Temporary Traffic Orders- £658

* Legal unit advice -  £124




EPU
* Staff payments - £232

* Legal determination from QC - £500 contribution (one-off) to total £2k cost for Magdalen College

OFRS
* Rescue Boat, 1 x appliance and 1x officer from 0430-0900 - approx. £650

The incident commander says that it was much easier to manage the incident with the bridge closed. In future years, based on this plan, they will simply standby at Rewley Road, rather than deploy.



12.
COUNCILLOR JOHN SANDERS

In the light of the questionnaire and documentation being sent by the County Council to residents who would be affected by parking charges, will you give those members who object to the proposal an opportunity to put their side of the argument in a mailing to residents?

COUNCILLOR DAVID ROBERTSON, CABINET MEMBER FOR TRANSPORT 

Parking charges are County Council policy and we would not, under any circumstances, allow Council funds to be used by members to object and ‘to put their side of the argument’.  The question about whether to charge or not has been debated and agreed at previous Council meetings.

The consultation information that has been sent to the public is essentially providing them with the information given to the Executive on 21 September 2004, when the Executive approved the principles on which charges would be based, and later when they authorised consultation on the introduction of charges.  

The consultation exercise is no different in principle to any other consultation exercise.  It is simply a necessary large consultation on a Traffic Regulation Order and no new practice is being introduced.  As far as a further mailshot by Members who object to the proposal is concerned, no such facility is provided for other consultations and it is not intended to do anything different for this one.  

SUPPLEMENTARY

None of the six questions on the consultation questionnaire allows a respondent to object to the imposition of the charges.  Would you agree that this is not true consultation?


SUPPLEMENTARY

No I would not.  I would suggest that, if you say to people who are getting something for nothing at the moment “Would you like to pay for it in the future?”, I could easily guess what the answer would be.  There is a County Council policy, as I mentioned earlier, which was agreed under the previous Administration and we are following it through.  The consultation is to find out the public’s views and I will certainly take them into account and make small adjustments if necessary.



13.
COUNCILLOR LARRY SANDERS 
The budget for 2005-6 includes an income item for an increase of £792,000 in charges based on an increased number of people receiving disability benefits through the Council’s pilot project with the local pension service.  This seems to be based on an expectation that 220 service users would be eligible to pay about £3600 for the year in additional charges.   This seems to me to be an inaccurate estimate and that there will therefore be a substantially lower income.  The sooner an accurate estimate is available the less harm will be done.

 

I would therefore like to know:

(a) the number of older service users who have been newly awarded Attendance Allowance as a result of the efforts of the local pension service;


COUNCILLOR JIM COUCHMAN, CABINET MEMBER FOR SOCIAL CARE & POLICY COORDINATION

(a) - only those clients that sign a disclosure form from a visit have their increased benefits made visible to the Council. There have so far been 3 clients who have signed the disclosure form – none of these received Attendance Allowance.

(b) - for these three clients the average additional charge is zero.

(b) the average weekly additional charge for which they have become responsible as a result of the additional Attendance Allowance.




SUPPLEMENTARY

I see from the answer to my question that the £792,000 that was included as income in the older people's budget, (a) does not appear to be forthcoming and (b) it appears that you won’t be able to know if it will be.  That means effectively there is a hole of nearly £800,000 in the budget and I would like to know how that sum is going to be found?
SUPPLEMENTARY

This is a very new scheme.  It is a new partnership between the County Council and the Department of Work & Pensions.  We are evaluating the responses from the 200 visits made by the team which consists of two members of the Social & Community Services Directorate and two members of the pension service covering Oxford, Thame and Henley.  It is very early days.  I think I shall have more in the way of an answer to the question in perhaps two to three months’ time.
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